Carnegie Initiative

Report on Requirements Subcommittee Meeting 10/04

Members:  Sandra Henderson, Clarence Lang, Kathy Oberdeck, 

Charles Stewart, Kerry Wynn

1. First Year Historiography Sequence and Proseminar

We propose that the department institute a two-term first year sequence involving a team taught—or two-section concurrent—historiography seminar followed by a research seminar—also possibly team taught or broken into two concurrent sections.  Running concurrent with the historiography course (and possibly also research seminar) would be a bi-weekly meeting, also required, that would address some of the professionalization and meet-the-faculty functions previously very successfully addressed by the proseminar.  On the whole we are in favor of this proposal, with some concerns.  

The arguments for the proposal derive in part from past Proseminar evaluations.  These indicated that the proseminar was a popular way for students to meet each other, the faculty, and learn about nuts-and-bolts issues of professionalization, library use, funding, etc.  Students seemed to feel its specific discussions of reading and historiography was less successful because of the size of the course and because the readings proposed by faculty who came in to visit were not always addressed in the class discussion which followed.  So we thought the introduction to historiography (and to some extent methods) could be addressed in a course overseen by one or two faculty who set readings etc.  But we didn’t want to give up the important networking and base-building functions of the proseminar—hence the concurrent biweekly meetings which would not require reading but attendance at which WOULD be required to get full credit for historiography (at least that was one proposal).  The historiography course would lead to a research proposal which would be the basis for a research project in the second semester 1st year research seminar.  

We felt the preparation for research should direct students to faculty who will help to advise the first year project as outside advisors—not necessarily prospective thesis advisors but people who are around who can help with the specifics of secondary and primary sources in a field.  Perhaps the research seminar would also have to be divided into two sections if there are enough students, and this might be advisable to do by field or time period.

Some concerns about this proposal:

A. Staffing.  If the historiography course is not to be oversized and thus thwart discussion of historiography in the same manner the proseminar seems to have, it will need to be broken into two sections when there are 20 or more first year students as there have been for several years.  Do we have interested and capable faculty to teach this course repeatedly or in rotation? 

The staffing of the research seminar is equally critical.  Directing research is a difficult and imaginative skill, especially when it involves several disparate fields.  We agreed we will need faculty who will see this responsibility as something akin to what one takes on when undertaking a large undergraduate course—a time consuming activity to which you will have to be devoted for the term.  Will we have enough faculty to do this?

B. How appropriate will these requirements be to all students.  If they are also encouraged to take a field-specific first year problems course and are teaching, their first term courses will effectively be selected for them.  This might be ok for those not entering with an MA but might seem like a lot to expect if you only have 4 semesters to do required courses.  Loosening this requirement for those entering with MA seems to be a good idea—perhaps only requiring the sequence of entering students with only a BA.

II  Other requirements


We also gave some thought to the other requirements currently part of the grad curriculum that might be affected by this new initiative.  It seemed to us that it might be a good idea to limit further requirements beyond this first term sequence, though there was some dispute on specifics:

A. Social Theory—The somewhat disputed consensus here was to require a Social Theory course but not require that it be the one taught in the History department, though we would continue to offer that.  There was a minority opinion that Social Theory no longer needs to be pressed on History students but most committee members seemed to think that it would be good not to open the possibility of students avoiding it altogether.  There was agreement that Social Theory could be sought in other courses though perhaps the DGS would need to oversee that these are indeed theoretical.  Our information from graduate students indicates that there is not pressure from them to open the requirement to courses outside the department or to dispense with the requirement—indeed many felt it was important that everyone be required to encounter theory.  Another approach to broadening the offering would be to widen the fields of the instructors who teach it or perhaps have it team taught.

B. Methods—In addition to Historiography and Social Theory graduate students also have the option now of taking one of a number of methods courses—quantitative methods, oral history etc.—as one of the two courses they must take from the “suite” of Historiography, Social Theory, and Methods.  We wondered if perhaps the first-term Historiography/Research course could have enough on comparative methods as part of its content that these methods courses could become elective.  It would be a good idea to retain them on the books and perhaps have language making it optional for advisors to require them of students whose research will involve this;

C. Pedagogy—We thought that a course on college pedagogy would attract interest and may be a “requirement” in the sense that no graduate program should be without one, but we are not sure it should be required of every graduate student.  This should also include training in instructional technologies.

III Things we didn’t discuss but probably should?  Language requirements?

Requirements in relation to prelims—there is some concern remaining that the courses required for fields don’t prepare for prelims.  We have not had time to discuss this but the wider committee might want to as it is a perennial problem.  Certainly the availability of courses related to specific fields must be considered in relation to the new permission of faculty to go on leave more often.

